TELFORD & WREKIN COUNCIL/SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL

JOINT HEALTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Minutes of a meeting of the Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on at 4.00pm in Training Room 5/6, AFC Telford Learning Centre, Haybridge Road, Wellington, Telford TF1 2TU

<u>PRESENT</u> – Councillor D White (TWC Health Scrutiny Chair) (Chairman), Councillor G Dakin (SC Health Scrutiny Chair), Ms D Davis (TWC Health Scrutiny Co-optee), Cllr S Jones (SC), Mr R Shaw (TWC Health Scrutiny Co-optee) and (from 4.20pm) Mrs M Thorn (SC Health Scrutiny Co-optee).

Also Present -

Fran Beck (Executive Lead Commission T&W CCG)

James Briscoe (Consultant Psychiatrist, Shropshire & South Staffordshire Healthcare Foundation Trust)

Wendy Brook

Paul Cooper (Commissioning and Service Redesign Lead - Mental Health and Learning Disabilities – Shropshire CCG)

Dr Julie Davies (Director of Strategy and Service Redesign – Shropshire CCG)

Yvette Jones – Social Worker (SSSFT)

Gary Joy- Senior Mental Health Nurse (SSSFT)

Emma Thompson-Carse – Social Worker (SSSFT)

Zena Young (T&W CCG)

Andrew Hughes - Project Director (SSSFT)

Lesley Crawford (Director of Mental health Services – South Staffordshire and Shropshire Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust)

Paul Taylor (Interim Director: Health, Care & Wellbeing, TWC)

Cllr A R H England (Cabinet Member: Adult Social Care, TWC)

Cllr L Chapman (Portfolio Holder: Adult Services, SC)

Mrs F Bottrill (Scrutiny Group Specialist, TWC)

Miss D Moseley (Democratic Services Support Officer, TWC)

Ms A Holyoak (Committee Officer, SC)

Steph Wain (Commissioning Specialist, SC)

JHOSC-6 MINUTES

<u>RESOLVED</u> – that the minutes of meeting of the Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 19 June 2014 be confirmed and signed by the Chairman.

JHOSC-7 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Mr D Beechey (SC Health Scrutiny Co-optee), Cllr T Huffer (SC), Cllr J Minor (TWC) and Mr M Withnall (TWC Health Scrutiny Co-optee)

JHOSC-8 <u>DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST</u>

None

JHOSC-9 REVIEW OF THE MODERNISATION OF MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES IN SHROPSHIRE AND TELFORD &WREKIN

Following the introduction of representatives from the South Staffordshire and Shropshire Healthcare Trust, Telford and Wrekin Clinical Commissioning Group and Shropshire Clinical Commissioning Group, the Commissioning and Service Redesign Lead introduced the report on the findings of the review of the Business Case for the modernisation of Mental Health Services in Shropshire and Telford and Wrekin which was approved in 2011. He gave some background to service provision in the area, stating that there had been an ambition to provide a new patient facility to replace the old Victorian asylum, known as Shelton Hospital, since 1956. The project was completed ahead of schedule, with the new hospital being only one element of a wider strategic approach to modernising mental health services, which also included a new model of care and review of community services, including dementia services and crisis prevention.

James Briscoe, Consultant Psychiatrist at Redwoods, set out the achievements of the review:-

- Success of Commissioning Provision with more people supported in their own home. This had been achieved through the provision of additional dedicated staff in the Community Mental Health Team and a different model of care including an increased level of community activity.
- Length of stay had appropriately reduced within the revised commissioning model.
- Piloting a 7 day service for people who suffer from Dementia, which had resulted in reduced admissions due to the support and care received in the community.
- Adoption of Purposeful Inpatient Admission Process (PIPA) demonstrated a further reduction in length of stay.
- The design of facilities at The Redwoods Centre provided a building fit for purpose.

Mr Briscoe continued by explaining identified challenges and next steps following the review which focussed upon:-

- A need to understand and improve options around increased Psychiatric Intensive Care Use (PICU) in Telford and Wrekin.
- Looking to explain the difference between community services in Shropshire and Telford & Wrekin, which was related to data on occupied beds.
- Consult on the future use of Castle Lodge.
- Further examine how to reduce length of stay and occupancy levels.

Gary Joy, Senior Mental Health Nurse, explained his experience of the service and significant changes which had taken place over the last three

years, noting a reduction in staff and changing model of care away from the recovery model. He noted that there had been in a rise in referrals and it was important to focus on patient needs, rather than what they want which presented a challenge to changing culture and expectations. This theme was expanded by Emma Thompson-Carse, Social Worker,who identified that a significant number of patients had been service users for 10-15 years and this required delicate management of expectations, whereas with new patients, it was easier to implement the recovery model with in-patient care being a last resort. Ms Thompson-Carse also commented upon the pilot of 7 day dementia service provision, noting that carers had reacted positively to this responsive service from experienced staff.

The long journey towards modernisation and the more focussed approach required was noted by Yvette Jones, Social Worker, and the different issues identified by both CCG Boards was noted: for Telford and Wrekin, benchmarking data was sought especially regarding caseloads and readmission rates with a rise in dependency noted, whereas Shropshire identified issues regarding quality measures and the family and friends test, exploring the difference between the community teams and recruitment difficulties.

The Chairman noted that some improvement in service could be identified, for instance around dementia care, but registered concern that there were still some major problems and he sought views from the Cabinet Members, particularly around consultation engagement. Paul Taylor (Interim Director: Health, Care & Wellbeing, TWC) supported the underpinning direction of travel for the service but believed that the reports flagged up issues to improve joint working arrangements and he felt communication between the parties was a key issue. He identified potential issues regarding out of area care which would affect Approved Mental Health Professionals in terms of recovery and support for dementia care outside hospital placing an increased cost responsibility on Councils particularly in light of increasing placement costs. Cllr A R H England (Cabinet Member: Adult Social Care, TWC) picked up the communication issue, noting the perception that there was a lack of involvement at service user level, which was brought home by the closure of Castle Lodge which carers, who bore the brunt of work in the community, saw as a respite facility. He also felt that a joint approach would be most beneficial expressing a wish for the NHS to work more closely with the Local Authorities in developing their reasoning behind changes and addressing issues. Cllr L Chapman (Portfolio Holder: Adult Services, SC) echoed the views of Cllr England, also citing a lack of adequate engagement but noted encouraging signs of new ways of working, particularly in Shropshire where there was evidence of more joined up working with the voluntary sector.

Continuing the theme of communication and lack of engagement, the Chairman noted that volunteers and community groups were not represented at the meeting and that methods of engagement needed to be identified so that their concerns and needs could be acknowledged and their role could be better recognised. He felt that service users were more confident in speaking to non-experts in this regard.

A Member also identified issues regarding engagement highlighting the exclusion of the provider sector from consultation events and concern regarding lack of support in care homes in terms of circumstances where acute needs were identified which fed into concerns regarding commissioning for beds. Concerns regarding continued reliance upon out-of-county placements were raised together with support for carers. It was noted that GPs were still not picking up on signs of stress in carers and that carer breakdown too often resulted in patient admission.

Opportunities for the redesignation of beds at The Redwoods Centre, which would support a pilot for mental health rehabilitation involving a third sector partner were noted and further information sought. Members were advised that the pilot would be county-wide and would look to identify which carers were at risk by March 2015 and create a register of carers to receive home support. The aim was early intervention and would involve joint working with private carers and the voluntary sector. Results would be known in Summer 2015.

Discussion took place regarding the variation in levels of occupied bed days and use of the PICU in Stafford between the two local commissioners. regard to increased PICU use in Telford and Wrekin, NHS representatives indicated that this was a pattern not previously seen and some work was required to analyse and understand the upward trend. The Chairman and Cabinet Member: Adult Social Care, TWC both commented upon social deprivation and social demography of the new town, noting the stresses of living conditions in smaller units and the likelihood that extended families would live in close proximity. A Member also expressed concern regarding out-of-area placements, noting the stress on patients, carers and families, and with regard to bed use questioned whether Castle Lodge could be brought into use primarily for older people with dementia and whether it was still the case that Shropshire utilised under-used placements commissioned for Telford and Wrekin. NHS Representatives agreed that the disparity in PICU use was somewhat concerning but more work was required to understand the reasons for this. A collective approach between providers and commissioners would be required. Fran Beck (Executive Lead Commission T&W CCG) concurred that more engagement on this issue was required and offered assurance that CCGs would be looking to rapidly drive these issues forward to solution.

The Chairman expressed concerns regarding support for dual-diagnosis patients and the need for a qualified expert in the autism spectrum. The Consultant Psychiatrist, Shropshire & South Staffordshire Healthcare Foundation Trust explained the clinical difficulties in providing support for dual-diagnosis patients, noting the vicious circle around being unable to provide mental health counselling for an intoxicated person who also needed to work with substance misuse teams. The Interim Director: Health, Care & Wellbeing (TWC) indicated that this issue had been recognised by the Local Authorities and Drug and Alcohol Service and that discussions had taken place regarding a more joined up approach. The Executive Lead

Commissioner T&W CCG also noted the difficulties providing solutions in complex situations but felt that too much significance was placed on diagnosis on the spectrum when the real issue was the solutions that could be provided.

A Member offered to share the points he had noted when discussing mental health care with both staff and service users which he felt would add context in terms of the report presented.

From staff:-

- Lack of whistle-blowing culture, staff were afraid to speak up
- High level of absenteeism due to stress and low morale
- No time to do a proper job with support being handed to the voluntary sector
- Patients placed out of county due to a lack of beds
- Discharge occurring too eagerly
- Care at the Redwoods facility was exceptional

From service users:-

- Lack of staff continuity
- No in-county secure beds
- Nowhere for potentially violent dementia patients. A particular incident with an Alzheimer's patient was cited where the GP had failed to spot the potential for violence and the resulting fear caused to the patient's partner.
- Inadequate children's services

In response, NHS Representatives offered their perspective on staff issues raised. Ms Thompson-Carse, Social Worker, noted that the team in which she worked was close-knit with a low absence rate and just a couple of staff with long-term sickness issues, staff had a level of autonomy and were respected as practitioners with regular meetings taking place and care provision followed through until it was inappropriate to do so (for instance, in the case of over-dependency); training was always supported and an open relationship with managers existed. Similarly it was noted that any staff issues raised were always voiced and acted upon. The Director of Mental health Services - South Staffordshire and Shropshire Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust stated that monthly absence modelling took place and concerns were identified; individuals were encouraged to raise issues without fear of reprisal. Assurance was offered on the role of the commissioners addressing incidences of training and sickness, review by external bodies (eg peer review and CQC assessment) and the occurrence of regular serious incident meetings which allowed lessons learnt to be translated into practice. The Cabinet Member: Adult Social Care, TWC commented upon the perception he had of an open, honest and caring Trust.

The Chairman considered that it was imperative that a dialogue take place between all the parties, with the Local Authority as a key partner, and with community groups supporting users as they had knowledge on the ground. The Chairman sought reassurance that the Service would be NICE compliant and, due to the various NICE guidelines in existence the Scrutiny Officer agreed to send further details to the Commissioners.

Debate turned to consultation on the future of Castle Lodge. The Director of Mental Health Services – South Staffordshire and Shropshire Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust advised that a report was due in October which would set out consultation details and the Cabinet Member: Adult Social Care (TWC) urged that events should take place in the locality.

The Chairman asked how Mental Health Services worked with SaTH regarding treatment options. The Director of Mental Health Services - South Staffordshire and Shropshire Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust advised that there was a good working relationship with liaison at A&E and significant investment in the Rapid Access Interface and Discharge (RAID) scheme had placed more staff within the Accident and Emergency setting and who were also available to help patients in an acute setting. The report did not include evaluation of the RAID Service. The Commissioning and Service Redesign Lead - Mental Health and Learning Disabilities - Shropshire CCG explained that the RAID initiative offered support to patients with co-morbidities, noting that 2/3 of patients admitted to hospital were over 65 and 2/3 of that number suffered from undetected dementia. Commissioning of the RAID service aimed to meet two main service standards: that every referral in A&E be seen within one hour and all other referrals seen within 24 hours – a target which had been met. The degree of collaboration, treatment and assessment or prevention was pleasing. A Member shared an experience with the Committee wherein a gentleman had been admitted to hospital in otherwise good mental health but the pain medication administered had resulted in dementia-like symptoms and a number of detrimental assumptions about his care, the gentleman was having to undergo significant rehabilitation to regain his former good health. NHS Representatives asked the Member to encourage the patient or his carer to make a formal report so that a clinical review could take place. Another case was raised where a GP had failed to recognise a mental health issue resulting in patient death. The Executive Lead Commissioner (T&W CCG) said that it was an important part of the process to study how the Trust could learn about such cases earlier and provide a proper conduit for information.

The Project Director (SSSFT) recognised that there were a wide range of issues identified by the Committee, but he explained that these were outside of the scope of the review that had been undertaken which focussed on the performance of the inpatient service at the Redwood Centre.

In the circumstances, the Chairman agreed to receive comments from two members of the public attending the meeting who raised issues regarding the poor response to mental health among the homeless, changing model of commissioning, the failures of the friends and family test, the best way to consult with service users to assess perception of services and how to support carers and maintain support.

The Committee was advised that a separate report on partner engagement was available which could be circulated.

Turning to the aspect of the report dealing with the Next Steps, the Co-Chairman (SC) indicated his concern regarding those project objectives which remained unconfirmed or not achieved. The Chairman stated he had difficulties agreeing with the conclusions of the report and felt it was important to continue to work together with community groups to improve the service.

The Cabinet Member: Adult Social Care, TWC noted future action points included support to the key aims of Future Fit and co-location and it was advised that the inference was that RAID services co-located with the A&E Department wherever that may be.

A Member sought clarification of the ward designations at The Redwoods Centre and The Director of Mental Health Services – South Staffordshire and Shropshire Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust advised that Oak was a dementia ward for younger and older people and Holly was a functional ward. The ward designations were working well and each patient had their own bedroom and en-suite.

To conclude the debate, the Chairman indicated that he believed the mood of the meeting was that although there had been a long journey to this point and tremendous strides forward had been taken, the conclusions of the report could not be endorsed. NHS Representatives indicated that the conclusions were based on the Full Business Case and felt that the issues raised in the meeting were much wider than that remit.

In response to questioning, The Executive Lead Commissioner (T&W CCG) indicated that the future action identified in Table 9 would be undertaken by small teams, but broader representation and wider steering groups would agree the work.

The Chairman proposed that a formal response from the Co-Chairmen be sent to the appropriate organisations based on the Committee's discussions and identifying areas of concern for further work and reporting to be undertaken. He also felt that it was important for the Committee to talk to service users and appropriate community groups. The proposal was seconded and unanimously agreed.

<u>RESOLVED</u> – that the Co-Chairmen write to appropriate organisations to set out the Committee's concerns and identify areas which require further reporting and that the Committee engage with service users and appropriate community groups to invite them to share their experiences of Mental Health Services.

The Chairman thanked everyone for attending and concluded the meeting at 5.44pm.

Chairman	 	
Date	 	

